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M I N U T E S

At 4:00 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College, District Number Seven, was called to order by Chair Paul Burton in the Board Room of the Administration Building. 

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms, Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Sarah Phillips and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Larry Paulsen represented the Office of the Attorney General.
EXECUTIVE SESSION, IF NECESSARY:

Chair Burton announced that the Board had decided to waive the option to reconvene in Executive Session in order to allow the Open Comment Period to commence immediately so that all who requested could speak to the Board.

APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES:

A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held April 28, 2004.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch, was approved unanimously.

A motion was made by Ms. Sarah Phillips to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held May 7, 2004.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, was approved unanimously.

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:
Chair Paul Burton spoke to everyone assembled, saying each person is a valued member of the Shoreline Community College Community and each person’s comments are important to the Board.  He said written comments would be accepted by the Board as well.  He continued that in order to accommodate all the speakers, the Open Comment Period would be expanded to one hour.  Individual Board members would take notes, and Secretary to the Board, Michele Foley, would serve as the official note taker.  He further stated that in order to accommodate all speakers, each person’s remarks would be limited to two minutes.  Ms. Judy Yu was designated timekeeper.  

Thirty three individuals signed up to speak to the Board.  The roster of the speakers and a synopsis of their verbal remarks are available in the President’s Office.  Also available are the written remarks submitted to the Board. 
At the conclusion of the Open Comment Period, when all speakers who had signed up to speak had addressed the Board, Chair Burton thanked everyone, inviting them to attend future Board meetings.  He said each person present shares the Board’s goal to make SCC a better place.  The Trustees are community volunteers who are trying to do their part as representatives of the community to make Shoreline Community College the best college.  He concluded by saying the Board will have an Executive Session to review the comments expressed.  He then announced, at 5:05 PM, that the Board would recess for ten minutes. 

REPORT:  WAVE SCHOLARSHIP AWARDS:

Dean for Professional Technical Education, Ms. Berta Lloyd, introduced recipient of this year’s WAVE (Washington Award for Vocational Execellence) scholarship, student Leah Mize.  Ms. Mize is studying Civil Engineering Technology and one of her instructors, Professor Eleanor Christensen, suggested she apply for the scholarship, which provides six quarters or four semesters of tuition at any two-year community college or public or private four-year universities in Washington State.  
REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT ALEX OH:

At this point Chair Burton announced a change to the agenda, moving Item No. 16, Report from the Student Body President, for consideration by the Board at this time due to the need for ASB President Alex Oh to give a report to the Board before he goes to class.   
Mr. Oh announced that Shoreline’s Women’s Softball Team finished tied for first place in the Northwest Athletic Association of Community Colleges (NWAACC).
The elected positions of President, Treasurer and Legislative Director, as well as the nine Senate positions for next year’s Student Government are filled.  Sean Keller is ASB President-Elect; Hugh Turnbaugh is ASB Treasurer-Elect; and Megan Ballock is ASB Legislative Director-Elect.  Student Government has appointed Brian Sturm as Student Advocate Appointee for 2004-05.  

Sunfest, Shoreline’s annual spring celebration, is happening this week.

Mr. Oh reported that the Transfer Student Tutoring Program is providing tutoring for 130 students this quarter, and has a record 57 students employed as tutors.

President Oh also reported club and committee news and confirmed that the Student Government Budget Committee, led by Treasurer Carla Magee, has completed hearing on budget requests from organizations, and plans to present its budget for 2004-05 to the Board at the June 23, 2004 meeting.  

TRENDS AND UPDATES:  Program Assessment & Gen Ed Outcomes:
Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Carol Henderson, introduced this month’s Trends and Updates topic, asking Professor Pam Dusenberry to provide the presentation.

As noted in the Focused Interim Evaluation Report for the College’s April 8, 2004, Focused Interim Evaluation, substantial progress has been made toward the assessment of our General Education Outcomes.  Many faculty members have participated in working groups formed to address each of the outcome areas, with the support and leadership of Professor Pam Dusenberry, who has also formed a new Assessment Response Team (ART) to continue the ongoing work of General Education Outcomes Assessment at Shoreline. Professor Dusenberry presented the results of these efforts and outlined the work which remains to be done.

Professor Dusenberry stated that she has been a professor of English at Shoreline for sixteen years and, since the beginning, measuring student outcomes has been important to her.  
Gen Ed Outcomes, called “GEO’s,” consist of six statements which the faculty have determined are most important to learning.  These concepts “overarch” what students at Shoreline can do.  Instructors are charged to develop what they want students to know and the means to be sure students have learned.  Enhanced by the Accreditation Report, which recommended that Shoreline gather evidence that students are learning what the faculty says they are.  Professor Dusenberry said a concerted effort is being made to make the assessment of student learning part of the Program Planning and Assessment process so that judgment of program effectiveness is linked to student learning.  Out of that effort came the Assessment Reponse Team (ART), with representatives from professional technical and transfer faculty.  
Professor Dusenberry read the ART’s mission statement:  “The mission of the assessment group is to model by inquiry and demonstration how to infuse the General Education Outcomes in every system, situation and interaction so that we create a culture where evidence of learning among students, staff, faculty and administrations becomes a standard to which we all aspire, and a standard by which we are all measured.”

The most important learning done on campus can become infused with everything we do here, including our own self-evaluation.

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson asked if the GEO’s will become standardized across the community college system.  Professor Dusenberry replied that each college has been directed to do their own and Dr. Henderson added that Shoreline has had several requests from other colleges to share this model. 

ACTION:  CONFIRM DIRECTOR OF BUDGET & PURCHASING POSITION APPOINTMENT:

According to Board Resolution #75, the College President is responsible for the appointment of administrative/exempt personnel subject to confirmation by the Board.  Also, the Administrative/Exempt Staff Salary Program stipulates that the Board of Trustees is to approve the initial salary of all new administrative/exempt appointments.

Candidate for Director of Budget and Purchasing at Shoreline Community College, Ms. Holly Woodmansee, has already served the community college system with over thirty years’ background in the Seattle Community College District.  Ms. Woodmansee’s last six years of employment were directly at the Seattle Community College District Office.


Motion 04:10

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson moved that Ms. Holly 






Woodmansee be confirmed as Director of Budget and 





Purchasing, effective May 3, 2004, at an annual salary of 





$68,000.





Ms. Elsa Welch seconded the motion, which was approved 





by the Board. 

ACTION:  2004-2005 SCC BUDGET:
Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, presented background for this action item.  She said that in these extremely difficult times, Shoreline is determined to prevent any deeper budget cuts to a campus that has cut budgets by nearly $2,000,000 in the past two years.  This has been accomplished but, because there are virtually no new dollars, she will be watching the budgets closely.   Should enrollments not meet target, Shoreline will be forced to revisit this reality.

This is the second year of the biennial budget and as the nondiscretionary funding was less than $100,000, a budget task force was not appointed.  Ms. Brandt said she will initiate a full biennial budgeting process this fall for the 2005-2007 fiscal period.
Chair Burton complimented Vice President Brandt for keeping track of a complicated, dynamic and complex budget, one which he characterized as a real operating tool.  Ms. Brandt, in turn, recognized Budget Analyst Ms. Ruth Hollingsworth, who she said was responsible for assembling the entire budget document.  


Motion 04:11

A motion was made by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis to adopt the 





2004-2005 budget for Shoreline Community College.





The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Sarah Phillips, 





was adopted by unanimous vote of the Board. 
NOTE:  The Budget Notebook is a reference document in the President’s Office. 
ACTION:  2004-2005 SCC FEES:
Vice President Brandt noted that the fee structure was just finalized in time for presentation to the Board.  


Motion 04:12

A motion was made by Ms. Sarah Phillips to approve 2004-





2005 fees for Shoreline Community College. 




The motion was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch, at which 





time Chair Burton asked for discussion.  Ms. Sarah Phillips 





said she is concerned that increases to mandatory fees may 





make it impossible for some students to attend college.  She 




said the mission of community college is to provide access.  




A companion to the mission must be outreach dedicated to 





making sure students know that if they come to Shoreline 





we will find ways for them to be successful.  
 



The Board voted unanimously to approve Motion 04:11.

 REPORT:  INTERIM ACCREDITATION REPORT (SPRING 2004):

Dr. Carol Henderson, Vice President for Academic Affairs, presented this report.  She said that the college has received an official copy of the Northwest Commission on Colleges and Universities Focused Interim Evaluation report resulting from our Focused Interim Visit in April 2004.  As noted on the page from this report included in the Board packet, the April visit resulted in two commendations, one of which recognizes our successful efforts to respond to all of the recommendations resulting from the October 2002 Self-Study visit.  The Focused Interim Visit evaluator found that the College had met the requirements of all nine recommendations received in 2002, and made only two ongoing recommendations, directing us to continue our existing efforts.  Note that these results will not be final until approved by the Board of our accrediting agency, the Northwest Commission on Colleges and Universities at their summer meeting.

Dr. Henderson confirmed that the next 10th year Accreditation visit will be in 2012, and Shoreline can expect to have a 5th year Accreditation visit in 2007.  
REPORT:  WAC CODIFICATION PROCESS:
Vice President for Human Resources and Employee Relations, Ms. Paulette Fleming, provided a synopsis of the WAC (Washington Administrative Code) codification process for the Board members, including a handout which she distributed to them.  She emphasized that initiating a new WAC or making a change to an existing one is a prescriptive process, both in terms of using the exact forms mandated through the Code Reviser’s Office and following the timelines, also mandated via the Code Reviser’s Office.  
She reviewed the WAC process document with the Board, noting that a public hearing opportunity is built in to the process.  If, following a public hearing, there are no further changes to be made, a WAC in progress will proceed from the hearing officer to the president to be submitted to the Board for adoption.  

Vice President Fleming commended Ms. Diana Penley for her expert coordination of the WAC codification process during Ms. Penley’s employment at Shoreline. 

REPORT:  GOVERNANCE:

Dr. Tom Curtis provided this report, at this meeting emphasizing the work being done by the Strategic Planning Committee.  In past years, when Focus Areas were developed by Strategic Planning, they were reviewed by the President, then adopted by the Board, after which they were often not fully implemented.  This year the goal has been to develop a new process.  President Holly Moore designated funding to implement the ideas created in the Focus Areas.  The Strategic Planning Committee was charged with developing a process to request proposals for implementation, accept those proposals and implement as many as could be funded.  Dr. Moore had allocated $25,000 for this year, with an additional $25,000 for the next year.  Dr. Curtis provided a list of items which had either been implemented or will be implemented with this funding.  
REPORT:  FOUNDATION:
Ms. Kae Peterson, Senior Executive for Community and Resource Development, reported that this year’s Bowling for Brains event, held April 22 at Spin Alley, raised $2000 for scholarships.  
On Tuesday, June 2, the Foundation will hold its annual donor recognition event.  Ms. Peterson estimated that the Foundation would award nearly $65,000 in scholarships that evening.  She encouraged the Trustees to attend.  
Referring to WAVE scholarship recipient, Ms. Leah Mize, Ms. Peterson said she had also been awarded a full-ride scholarship for her last year at Shoreline.  

In addition to renewing membership for Foundation Board members Mark Anderson, Ron Hansen, Cheryl Lee and Harley O’Neil to 2007, the Foundation approved consideration of new board members including Ms. Suck-Min Kim.  
Ms. Peterson reported that, after scholarships are awarded, the Foundation will be able to return an additional $75,000 to $90,000 back to the campus.  Two Faculty Excellence awards will be presented during Opening Day ceremonies in September.  

REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:

Professor Karen Toreson presented copies of the recently completed online Faculty Survey to members of the Board. 

Referring to the number of faculty members present at the Board Meeting, Ms. Toreson said this is a glimpse of how much people who work at Shoreline care about the College.  Everyone feels a close ownership to the College and want to do what’s best.  Faculty say what is most important is what happens with students and what happens in the classroom.  She cited Professor Pam Dusenberry’s Gen Ed presentation, saying that these activities are great for academic excellence but, on another level, it is an increase in faculty workload.  
Professor Toreson continued that the comments made today reflect faculty morale.  Faculty are beginning to say they are reluctant to serve on committees if their input and contributions are not valued.  She said that she knows Shoreline has a great faculty and staff who love what they do and who care deeply about what happens, adding that though the solution may not be evident now, she hopes everyone can join together to achieve better communication.  At the end of a long year, she said, looking forward to another year of tightening our belts is not a happy thought.  
Professor Toreson concluded her remarks by saying that another negotiation session is planned with great hope that progress will be made.  She is now aiming for ratification by the Federation this fall.  

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:
Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing Classified Staff, reported that the May 5 Classified Staff Social was great and thanked the Puget Sound Automobile Dealers Association (PSADA) and the Foundation for sponsoring it.  

Ms. Lytle sits as a representative at the statewide civil service negotiations.  She said the negotiation process is proceeding slowly but, as mandated by state law, must be completed by the end of August.

She said her reaction to President Moore’s raise is different than some of the comments expressed during Open Comment Period because Classified employees have not had raises for the past three years, and, in addition, their healthcare premiums have doubled and tripled.  Classified are losing ground.  Ms. Lytle said morale is dropping because, while some administrators are receiving raises for additional responsibilities, Classified employees must take on additional responsibilities and don’t receive additional compensation.  She characterized Classified concerns as a slow burn, but the fire is now burning more broadly.  She expressed her desire for something to happen to make this situation change. 
REPORT:  REPRESENTING THE COLLEGE PRESIDENT, PAULETTE FLEMING:
In the absence of President Holly Moore, Vice President Paulette Fleming provided the College President’s Report.  She asked Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Andrea Rye to provide the enrollment report.  
Dr. Rye distributed the written enrollment report, saying the downturn in enrollment seems to reflect the impact of the seven per cent tuition increase. Students are taking longer to decide to come to school because it is more difficult to raise the tuition funds. The good news is that online classes are filling briskly and enrollment of international students has increased from the totals from last summer.  
Ms. Fleming invited the Board members to attend Shoreline’s spring musical, “Fiddler on the Roof,” to be performed May 28 and 29 in the Campus Theater.  

She reminded everyone that Shoreline’s 40th Anniversary Commencement ceremonies will be held Sunday, June 6, beginning at 2:00 PM in the gymnasium.  

Ms. Fleming distributed invitations to the Board to attend the Nurse Pinning Ceremonies and copies of the 2004 “Spindrift,” Shoreline’s students’ art and literary journal.
REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:
Chair Paul Burton announced that the Board has received word that the Governor has made a decision on the replacement for Trustee Ms. Sarah Phillips.  The new Shoreline Trustee named by Governor Locke is Ms. Jennie “Gidget” Terpstra.  Mr. Burton has known her for a long time.  Her appointment begins effective July 1, 2004, but this is as yet unofficial until confirmation from the Governor’s Office. 
Chair Burton attended the Spring Conference of the Trustees Association for Community and Technical Colleges (TACTC), noting that the keynote speaker was a futurist.  The futurist emphasized 1) Determine what’s possible—the range of possible things which might occur which might affect the outcome; 2) Determine what’s probable; and 3) Envision the outcome you would prefer and develop meaningful timelines as you implement your strategic plan.  Also at TACTC, Trustees received news that state funding has a glimmer of hope.  Initiative 894, which would add 1% to sales tax, would raise $1 billion per year totally devoted to education, with a substantial portion allocated to higher education.  Safeguards will be in place to assure community college would get their share of the new funding.  
At the conclusion of his remarks, Chair Burton thanked everyone for coming. 

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for June 23, 2004, beginning at 4:00 PM at the Lake Forest Park Branch Campus at Lake Forest Park Towne Center, Room 5.  
ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Burton adjourned the meeting at 6:53 PM.







Signed _______________________ 









Paul D. Burton, Chair

Attest:  _______________________ 
_____________________________ 
Michele Foley, Secretary to the Board
